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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 13, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; David Fiorentino; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Tony Soltani
Not in Attendance: Ralph Weeks
Other Attendees: Patrick Connors; Karen Guercia; Peter Warburton; Graeme Crowther; Carol Zink-Mailloux
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

School Budget
Mr. Connors noted the information in the binder that was given to each committee member.  He noted it was prepared with both the budget and the default budget.  The biggest difference between the two budgets is the digital licenses for the reading books and the science books.

The substitute salary was increased from $75.00 to $80.00 a day next year.  All the schools in the district are using the same figure.

The tuition to other districts has built in five additional students.

The licenses for the reading are about to expire so they are beginning to re-subscribe them.  This is for grades K through 6.

Gary asked about the aides with Mr. Connors discussing that the costs come from different lines depending upon the type of assistance a student may need.

Mr. Connors noted that three teachers will be retiring this year with the assumption that replacement teachers being paid a lesser salary.

Mr. Connors discussed students have the option to take a foreign language through the VLACS program, there is no foreign language teacher.

Mr. Connors noted that book costs were reduced as Social Studies books were purchased for this year.
The replacement computer line is for each student from 3rd to 8th grade to have their own.  They do not take them home without permission.  The goal is to have students through grade 8 have their own computer to use.  They would use it during school hours.
Penny asked the number of special education students.  Mr. Connors indicated not all the special education students are at the school as it includes 3-year old’s and up.  There are 6 students at the school in various grades.  For the School Year 2017-2018 there were 69 students from age 3 through grade 8.  Currently there are 96 students from age 3 to 21 as Federally and State mandated.
Special Placement was reviewed with the cost ranging from $80,000.00 to $100,000.00 if the student is placed out of school or district. If a student requires services that are medically reimbursable a percentage of that cost is reimbursed.

Penny asked if the Special Education Trust still exists.  It does with approximately $122,000.00 in the fund.  Mr. Connors noted that they have a hold on purchases unless they are required.
The teacher salary line is contractual based on an agreement approved by the town.

Tony noted fixed costs are something that the public does not have a choice about.  Virginia noted these costs are fixed through mandates.  
Lines 241 &242 – Are costs for the SAU.  There is a breakdown of the SAU costs on page 22 of the binder.  

Tony asked if the auditors were contracted, he wanted to be sure it was the best price that could be done.  Mr. Warburton noted that the auditor contract went out to bid last year for a three-year contract.

Gary asked about Workshops and Conferences (Line 262) – Mr. Connors noted that it is a contracted amount.  Gary noted that the funds have to be raised even if they are not used.

Mr. Connors noted that all people left alone with children have to have a background check.

Virginia noted that custodian salaries decreased.  Mr. Connors noted that a person changed careers and they made the one full-time position two part-time positions.

The fuel costs are $1.47/gallon for propane.  It was discussed that the usage is 25,000 gallons.

Gary asked about the bus cost.  Mr. Connors noted it is the contract for transportation and also homeless transportation costs.  Gary noted that there was a great deal of parents that transport their children rather than having the children using the bus.
Joni noted that Special Education transportation had increased.  Mr. Connors noted that many of the placements are quite a distance from Epsom.

Penny asked if homeless children can choose the school they attend.  Mr. Connors noted that they can chose the school they were in or the school in the town they are currently living provided the distance to the previous school is reasonable for the child’s education.

High School Busing was discussed.  The cost for parents to pay was huge if the town does not sponsor a bus.  Len discussed the cost of a new bus as well as the cost of bus repairs.
Teacher retirement was discussed with the bonus being discussed.  It is in the Master Agreement that the minimum retirement age is 55.
Virginia asked about the number that can go to the Charter School.  The number is 50 and that is for any student in the state.

Mr. Connors noted that the remainder of the information in the binder was backup material to the budget.

Penny asked who votes on the SAU budget.  It is all school boards in the district.

Mr. Connors noted that the two biggest costs in the budget are Special Education and high school tuition.
Tony asked if there were any additional maintenance costs, the roof and a portion of the septic system may have to be replaced in the next few years.

Mr.  Connors noted the number of students in each grade with the total number of students currently being 422.

The number of high school students was reviewed with it being noted that Epsom sends more students than Chichester or Allenstown to Pembroke Academy.
Penny asked the Pembroke Academy tuition this year; it is $13,000.00.  Next year’s tuition is projected to decrease.

The school deliberative session will be February 5th at 6:30 PM.

Penny asked if the School Board would show their vote on each warrant article, i.e. 5-0 or 4-1.  

The last items in the binders are the bus, teacher and support staff contract.  The teachers have a salary with the support staff being an hourly rate.

Len asked about the surplus from the school budget.  Joni noted that it is returned to the town and is shown as revenue from the school.  It was discussed that it should say “returned as revenue to offset taxes”, not returned to the town.
Marylou noted that Warrant Articles are due to the Budget Committee January 8th with the Public Hearing being January 10th.
Minutes of December 11, 2018
The minutes of December 11, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of December 11, 2018 as amended, Mary seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Marylou received an e-mail from Bob Paine that noted the non-lapsing fund for the Library has $36,008.  $12,000.00 was used in the past for work completed at the Old Library.  Len discussed the fund should be shown with the budget so it is known it exists.
The next meeting will be Dec. 18.  Nancy will present the revenues and the 5-year comparison and Gary the Water District Budget.

Dave motioned to adjourn, Joni seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:35 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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